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EXT. DESERT ROADSIDE- DAY.

A dirty station wagon speeds down the road, two bullet holes 
in the windshield.

Within, CLAY GRIMSBY (LATE 20s), speeds off quickly. A MOTHER 
(30s), cries as she cuddles with her SON (8). Clay’s thumb 
twitches on the wheel. He MUTTERS under his breath. 

The Mother, not wearing a seat belt, watches his gaze in the 
rear view mirror. Her sniffling stops. 

In the front passenger seat lies a duffel bag, a gun, and a 
box of bullets. Clay grabs the bag and places it on his lap. 
There is blood on his hands and shirt.

MOTHER
Mister?

He glances up at the mirror, then focuses back on the road. 
He unzips the bag, ruffling through loose cash , still 
muttering. A gas truck approaches from the distance.

MOTHER (CONT’D)
Mister, please-

CLAY
Shut up!

He quickly spins and slaps her, the steering wheel turning 
with his other hand. As the car ROLLS the sand, he turns back 
and tries to readjust, SKIDDING and losing control of the 
vehicle.

The station wagon crosses lanes, and the gas truck collides 
with the rear-right side of the vehicle. The DRIVER (40s) of 
the truck holds steady, realigning himself with the road. He 
turns to look back, finding the station wagon flipping over 
in a cloud of dust. He swallows, stares ahead, and drives on.

The station wagon stops flipping, and lands on the roof, 
which caves in. The dust settles.

Clay hangs upside down, the seat belt barely holding him to 
his seat. Cash litters the ceiling of the car. He grabs his 
leg and SCREAMS. It’s twisted and broken. 

The mother whimpers in the backseat as she holds her son 
close, his head hanging limp. They both lay on the ceiling of 
the car.

CUT TO:



CLIFF WELKER (30s) cruises along the same road. Some CLASSIC 
ROCK plays on the radio. He drums on the steering wheel, 
stopping as he approaches the overturned car in the desert. 
He passes it, looks back in his mirror, and stops. After a 
beat, he pops his car into reverse.

He stops on the shoulder of the road, and emerges from his 
car. Looking around and seeing no other vehicles, he heads 
down to the wreckage.

Inside the car, Clay watches as Cliff move towards the 
vehicle. He squirms as he goes for his seat belt. He 
unlatches it, and lands with a thud. 

Cliff stops as CLAY YELLS within. He bends down and peers in 
through the drivers window, seeing Clay struggle with his 
broken leg. He stares on for a moment, then crawls to the 
back. 

The mother’s legs are pinned between a headrest and the car’s 
ceiling. Cliff opens her door and crawls in, cutting his hand 
on some broken glass. The mother stares at him, sobbing. 
Cliff holds the child’s head, stares for a beat, and drags 
him out of the wreckage.

Clay watches on, panting. He slithers his way towards the 
glove compartment, and grabs a gun.

Cliff lays the child down. He brushes some hair from the 
child’s face, and looks his wounds up and down. 

Back inside the car, the Mother struggles to free herself 
from the vice she’s in. She stops suddenly, as Clay PULLS 
BACK the hammer on his gun. He brushes some hair from her 
face with the barrel.

Cliff feels for a pulse. He lays his ear down on the child’s 
chest, listens, and falls back, defeated. He gets up and 
walks back towards the car, stopping when he hears a GUN 
SHOT.

Inside the car, Clay drops the gun and attempts to open his 
door. It’s no good. With his good leg, he tries to kick out 
the other one, but his attempts are too weak. He tries to 
crawl into the back of the car, but the front seats block 
him. He looks out of the driver’s window.

CLAY (CONT’D)
(Panting.)

He-..Help. Help!

He tries to crawl out again, moaning as his broken leg drags 
across the ceiling.
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Cliff stares on at the car. Clay STRUGGLES within, moaning 
and punching his door. Cliff moves towards the car, slowly.

Clay grabs his gun and stares out, seeing nothing. As the 
puddle of blood oozes towards him, he rolls over and tries 
again to kick out the window. ONCE. TWICE. On the third kick, 
it opens. Amazed, he laughs, and begins to squirm towards it.

Cliff emerges, grabs Clay’s legs, and drags him out. Clay’s 
broken leg gets stuck on the dashboard. He screams as Cliff 
keeps pulling, unaware. The leg is finally pulled free with a 
loud SNAP. Clay screams louder than ever as he slides out of 
the vehicle.

Clay shields his eyes from the sunlight as he hits the sand. 
Cliff goes around, back to the open rear door, and stares in. 
He sees the fatal wound on the mother’s head. Tears in his 
eyes, he turns away, sitting against the wrecked auto.

Clay rolls over, and looking through the car, stares at 
Cliff. He checks his gun. One bullet left. 

Cliff opens his eyes and makes his way back around to Clay. 
He stands above him, wipes his eyes, and moves to grab Clay. 

Clay brings up his gun, FIRING off a round. Cliff falls back. 
The sound of the shot ECHOES throughout the desert. Clay sits 
himself up on his elbows, and stares at Cliff’s motionless 
body. He turns back to the car, grabs the duffel bag, and 
pulls it out. As he emerges with the bag, he turns to see 
Cliff standing above him, a long wound on the side of his 
face. 

Clay quickly turns and crawls back into the car. He searches 
around, and reaches for the bullets, now strewn about the 
car. Just as he reaches one, Cliff drags him back out, picks 
him up, and punches his face. 

Both lying on the sand, Cliff gets back on top of Clay. They 
grab each other by their collars, struggling. Cliff gets a 
hand free, and punches Clay again. And again. And again. He 
lets up, Clay’s face even more bloodied. Clay delivers a 
punch of his own.

Cliff rolls off of Clay. Clay wraps his arms around Cliff’s 
neck, chocking him. Cliff elbows Clay’s side, but it’s no 
good. He gets up, and with Clay still holding on, falls back 
into the car, Clay finally letting go.

He sits up, pants, turns to Clay, picks up the duffel bag, 
gets behind Clay, and wraps the bag’s strap around his neck. 
He pulls.
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Clay thrashes about, but Cliff doesn’t let go. Clay grabs 
some sand and throws it back in Cliff’s face. Screaming, 
Cliff gets up, and leans back against the car, pulling the 
strap even tighter around Clay’s neck. 

Going blue, Clay kicks out with his good leg. His movement 
begins to slow down as Cliff leans even further back, now 
laying against the bottom of the car. 

Clay goes motionless. Screaming, Cliff pulls even more on the 
rope before finally letting go, both him and Clay sliding 
down the side of the car.

Cliff, panting, rolls Clay’s dead body off of him. In the 
distance, MOTORCYCLES REV towards him. Cliff turns and 
watches them approach.
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